



Safeguarding and Child Protection

**Policy and Procedure**

September 2019

**Contents**

[1 Safeguarding in our school 7](#_Toc15044831)

[1.1 Our aims and responsibilities 7](#_Toc15044832)

[1.2 Definition of safeguarding 7](#_Toc15044833)

[1.3 Who this policy applies to 7](#_Toc15044834)

[1.4 Inter-agency working 8](#_Toc15044835)

[1.5 Definitions and terminology 8](#_Toc15044836)

[1.6 Related documentation 8](#_Toc15044837)

[1.7 Safer recruitment 8](#_Toc15044838)

[1.8 Policy review 9](#_Toc15044839)

[2 Key safeguarding facts 10](#_Toc15044840)

[3 Key people and contacts 11](#_Toc15044841)

[4 Types of abuse 13](#_Toc15044842)

[4.1 Abuse 13](#_Toc15044843)

[4.2 Physical abuse 13](#_Toc15044844)

[4.3 Emotional abuse 13](#_Toc15044845)

[4.4 Sexual abuse 13](#_Toc15044846)

[4.5 Neglect 14](#_Toc15044847)

[4.6 Peer on peer abuse (see below) 14](#_Toc15044848)

[4.7 Honour Based Violence (HBV) (including Female Genital Mutilation (FGM), Forced Marriage (FM) and breast ironing) 14](#_Toc15044849)

[4.8 Behavioural signs of abuse and neglect 15](#_Toc15044850)

[4.9 Children with Special Educational Needs and/or Disabilities 15](#_Toc15044851)

[4.10 Signs of abuse or neglect manifested by the parents or other responsible adult 16](#_Toc15044852)

[4.11 Grooming 16](#_Toc15044853)

[4.12 Signs of grooming and/or online abuse 16](#_Toc15044854)

[4.13 Signs of grooming manifested by sex offenders 16](#_Toc15044855)

[4.14 Modus operandi of institutional grooming 17](#_Toc15044856)

[4.15 Signs of grooming for radicalisation 17](#_Toc15044857)

[4.16 Child Criminal Exploitation - County Lines 17](#_Toc15044858)

[5 Stages of child protection 18](#_Toc15044859)

[5.1 Early Help 18](#_Toc15044860)

[5.2 Children in Need 19](#_Toc15044861)

[5.3 Children suffering or likely to suffer significant harm 19](#_Toc15044862)

[5.4 What to do if you have a concern about a child 19](#_Toc15044863)

[5.5 Passing on safeguarding records when a child leaves the school 20](#_Toc15044864)

[6 Whistleblowing 21](#_Toc15044865)

[7 The role of the Designated Safeguarding Lead and Deputy Designated Safeguarding Lead 22](#_Toc15044866)

[7.1 Deputy DSL 22](#_Toc15044867)

[7.2 Inter-agency working 22](#_Toc15044868)

[7.3 Support for DSL 22](#_Toc15044869)

[7.4 Manage referrals 22](#_Toc15044870)

[7.5 Work with others 22](#_Toc15044871)

[7.6 Training 23](#_Toc15044872)

[7.7 Raise awareness 23](#_Toc15044873)

[7.8 Safeguarding Files 24](#_Toc15044874)

[7.9 Availability 24](#_Toc15044875)

[7.10 Online Safety 24](#_Toc15044876)

[8 Responsibilities of the proprietor 24](#_Toc15044877)

[9 Induction 25](#_Toc15044878)

[10 Training 25](#_Toc15044879)

[10.1 Staff employed in school 26](#_Toc15044880)

[10.2 Third-party contractors 26](#_Toc15044881)

[10.3 Teaching about safeguarding 26](#_Toc15044882)

[11 Online safety 26](#_Toc15044883)

[11.1 Youth produced sexual imagery/‘Sexting’ 26](#_Toc15044884)

[11.2 What is youth produced sexual imagery? 27](#_Toc15044885)

[11.3 What types of incidents are covered by this policy? 27](#_Toc15044886)

[11.4 Disclosure 27](#_Toc15044887)

[11.5 Handling incidents 28](#_Toc15044888)

[12 Private fostering 28](#_Toc15044889)

[12.1 What is private fostering? 28](#_Toc15044890)

[12.2 Why does your Local Authority Children’s Services need to know? 28](#_Toc15044891)

[12.3 Timescales for informing the Local Authority 29](#_Toc15044892)

[13 Looked After Children 29](#_Toc15044893)

[14 Host families 30](#_Toc15044894)

[14.1 When might this happen? 30](#_Toc15044895)

[14.2 What is the responsibility of the school? 30](#_Toc15044896)

[14.3 Suitability of adults in UK host families for homestay arranged by the school 30](#_Toc15044897)

[14.4 Private arrangements 30](#_Toc15044898)

[14.5 Background checking for adults in homestay arrangements 30](#_Toc15044899)

[14.6 Volunteer DBS check 30](#_Toc15044900)

[14.7 Suitability of adults in host families abroad 31](#_Toc15044901)

[14.8 During the visit 31](#_Toc15044902)

[14.9 Additional action for extended homestays 31](#_Toc15044903)

[15 Peer on peer abuse 31](#_Toc15044904)

[15.1 What is peer on peer abuse? 31](#_Toc15044905)

[15.2 What role does gender play? 32](#_Toc15044906)

[15.3 When does behaviour become abusive? 32](#_Toc15044907)

[15.4 How can I identify victims of peer on peer abuse? 32](#_Toc15044908)

[15.5 Are some children particularly vulnerable to abusing or being abused by their peers? 33](#_Toc15044909)

[15.6 How prevalent is peer on peer abuse? 33](#_Toc15044910)

[15.7 What should I do if I suspect either that a child may be being abused, or that a child may be abusing others? 33](#_Toc15044911)

[15.8 How will the DSL respond to concerns of peer on peer abuse? 33](#_Toc15044912)

[15.9 How does the school raise awareness of, and reduce the risk, of peer on peer abuse? 34](#_Toc15044913)

[16 Sexual Violence and Sexual Harassment between Children 34](#_Toc15044914)

[16.1 Upskirting 35](#_Toc15044915)

[17 Signposting to further information 36](#_Toc15044916)

[18 Low level concerns 36](#_Toc15044917)

[18.1 Code of Conduct 36](#_Toc15044918)

[18.2 Our Low Level Concern Policy (including self-reporting) 37](#_Toc15044919)

[18.3 What is a low level concern, including those that are self-reports? 37](#_Toc15044920)

[18.4 What should I do if I have one? 38](#_Toc15044921)

[18.5 How will my low level concern be handled (including self-report)? 38](#_Toc15044922)

[18.6 What records will be kept? 38](#_Toc15044923)

[19 Allegations of abuse made against teachers and other staff 38](#_Toc15044924)

[19.1 What is an allegation? 38](#_Toc15044925)

[19.2 What should I do if I have an allegation? 39](#_Toc15044926)

[19.3 Duties as an employer and an employee 39](#_Toc15044927)

[19.4 Dealing with an allegation 39](#_Toc15044928)

[19.5 Suspension of an employee 41](#_Toc15044929)

[19.6 Support for employees 42](#_Toc15044930)

[19.7 Timescales 43](#_Toc15044931)

[19.8 Confidentiality 43](#_Toc15044932)

[19.9 Oversight and monitoring 44](#_Toc15044933)

[19.10 Information sharing 44](#_Toc15044934)

[19.11 Following a criminal investigation or a prosecution 44](#_Toc15044935)

[19.12 Outcome of an allegation 45](#_Toc15044936)

[19.13 On conclusion of a case 45](#_Toc15044937)

[19.14 Malicious or unsubstantiated allegations 45](#_Toc15044938)

[19.15 Learning lessons 45](#_Toc15044939)

[19.16 Resignations and ‘settlement agreements’ 45](#_Toc15044940)

[19.17 Record keeping 46](#_Toc15044941)

[19.18 References 46](#_Toc15044942)

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |

# Safeguarding in our school

## Our aims and responsibilities

Our commitment is to safeguard and promote the welfare, health (including mental health) and safety of our pupils by creating and maintaining an open, safe, caring and supportive atmosphere. This includes:

* Proactively teaching pupils about safeguarding;
* Ensuring that systems and procedures are in place to protect pupils; and
* Acting in the best interests of the child.

All staff have the following responsibilities:

* Contribute to providing a safe environment in which all children can learn and flourish;
* Know what to do if a child tells you that he or she is being abused or neglected;
* Know what to do if you are concerned about the behaviour or conduct of an adult in the school;
* Manage the requirement to maintain an appropriate level of confidentiality;
* Identify children who may benefit from Early Help;
* Refer any concern to the Designated Safeguarding Lead (DSL) or the Deputy DSL;
* Be aware of our local Early Help process and our role in it; and
* Be aware of the process for making a referral to Children’s Social Care and understand the role you might be expected to play in statutory assessments.

## Definition of safeguarding

Safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children is defined for the purposes of this guidance as:

* protecting children from maltreatment;
* preventing impairment of children’s health or development;
* ensuring that children grow up in circumstances consistent with the provision of safe and effective care; and
* taking action to enable all children to have the best outcomes.

|  |
| --- |
| In our school, safeguarding is everyone’s responsibility |

Everyone who comes into contact with children and their families has a role to play. In order to fulfil this responsibility effectively, all professionals should make sure their approach is child-centred. This means that they should consider, at all times, what is in the best interests of the child.

No single professional can have a full picture of a child’s needs and circumstances. If children and families are to receive the right help at the right time, everyone who comes into contact with them has a role to play in identifying concerns, sharing information and taking prompt action.

## Who this policy applies to

This policy and procedure applies to all pupils in the school, including those in the early years.

This policy and procedure applies to all teaching, non-teaching, residential, pastoral, support, peripatetic, contract staff and ancillary staff, volunteers, non-school based Cognita staff and any other adults working at the school. All references in this document to "staff" or "members of staff" should be interpreted as relating to the aforementioned, unless otherwise stated. This also applies to adults in the early years phase of the school. Throughout the document, the term DSL is used for the Designated Safeguarding Lead. For staff in the early years, they should report directly to the Early Years Designated Safeguarding Lead (EYDSL).

This Safeguarding Policy and the Code of Conduct apply to all pupils and adults in the school, including when being educated off-site and undertaking an educational visit. They also apply to students who are on an exchange and being hosted by the school.

## Inter-agency working

The school is committed to inter-agency working in order to secure the best levels of safeguarding for all of its pupils. The school contributes to inter-agency working in accordance with statutory guidance. The school works with social care, the police, health services and other services to promote the welfare of children and protect them from harm. The school will also work within the requirements of their Safeguarding Partners and their Child Death Review partners, which will come into force by 29th September 2019.

## Definitions and terminology

‘Children’ includes everyone under the age of 18

‘DSL’ refers to the school’s named Designated Safeguarding Lead

‘Designated Officer’ refers to the person appointed by the local authority to deal with allegations against adults

‘KCSIE’ refers to the statutory guidance Keeping Children Safe in Education

## Related documentation

This policy should be read in relation to the most current version of the following documents:

National documents:

* The Education (Independent School Standards) Regulations 2014
* KCSIE (Sep 2019)
* Working Together to Safeguard Children (July 2018)
* Prevent Duty Guidance: for England and Wales (July 2015)
* Disqualification under the Childcare Act (July 2018)
* What do to if you are worried a child is being abused – Advice for practitioners (departmental advice) (March 2015)
* Early Years Foundation Stage Framework (Feb 2018)

This policy is updated annually, drawing on feedback from staff, and is published to all staff and volunteers and placed on the school website. This policy is based on KCSIE 2019 and any references to national guidance made within this document are in relation to the versions listed above. The school will always refer to the above statutory guidance as the benchmark for all safeguarding practice and decision making.

Internal documents:

* Behaviour Policy
* Digital Safety Policy
* Exclusion Policy
* Early Years – Use of Mobile Phones, Cameras and Devices Policy
* Preventing Extremism and Radicalisation Policy
* Safer Recruitment Policy
* Staff Code of Conduct and Acceptable Use Policy

## Safer recruitment

Our school prioritises embedding a culture of safer recruitment as part of our strategy for preventing harm to children. Statutory procedures for checking the suitability of staff and volunteers who work with children are always followed (see Safer Recruitment Policy)

## Policy review

The school carries out an annual review of this policy. This includes an evaluation of the extent to which these policies have been effectively implemented throughout the school. The school will remedy any deficiencies or weaknesses in child protection arrangements without delay and without waiting for the next policy review date, should any be necessary. Staff are invited to contribute to and shape safeguarding arrangements based on reflection and learning. Staff are invited to contribute to the review of this policy.

# Key safeguarding facts

|  |
| --- |
| **The safety and wellbeing of our pupils**  **is our number one priority** |

***Safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children is everyone’s responsibility***

***We are a***

***‘sharing organisation’***

***All concerns should***

***be reported***

***We operate within a culture of openness and recognise and accept that abuse can happen in any organisation***

|  |
| --- |
| **All concerns about a child (including signs of abuse and neglect) must be reported immediately to the Designated Safeguarding Lead (DSL) or, in their absence, to the Deputy Designated Safeguarding Lead (DDSL)** |

|  |
| --- |
| **In the event that a child is in immediate danger or at risk of harm, a referral should be made to Children’s Social Care and/or the police immediately** |

**Any concern or ‘nagging doubt’ about an adult or child should be shared with the DSL or Headteacher**

**An allegation about the Headteacher should be referred to the Cognita Director of Education**

**An allegation about another adult in school should be referred to the Headteacher**

|  |
| --- |
| **This policy must be read alongside**  **‘Keeping Children Safe in Education’ – DFE Statutory Guidance** |

# Key people and contacts

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **School contacts** | |
| Designated Safeguarding Lead  (DSL) | Chantael Clayton |
| Deputy Designated Safeguarding Lead (Deputy DSL) | Lisa Burns |
| Any other staff trained to DSL level | Vanessa Conlan |
| Designated Practitioner with responsibility for safeguarding in early years | Chantael Clayton |
| Deputy Designated Practitioner with responsibility for safeguarding in early years | Lisa Burns |
| Stonewall Champion(s) |  |
| Designated Looked After Children Lead | Chantael Clayton |
| Wellbeing Lead | Chantael Clayton |
| Prevent Lead | Chantael Clayton |
| Headteacher/Principal | Vanessa Conlan |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Cognita (proprietor) contacts** | |
| Cognita Safeguarding Adviser  (see note below) | Alison Barnett  [alison.barnett@cognita.com](mailto:alison.barnett@cognita.com) |
| Chair of Governors (Cognita Director of Education, DE) | James Carroll  James.carroll@cognita.com |
| Group Director of Education | Simon Camby  [simon.camby@cognita.com](mailto:simon.camby@cognita.com) |
| Cognita (proprietor) board member with responsibility for safeguarding | The Cognita Board Member with responsibility for safeguarding is Chris Jansen, Chief Executive  [chrisj@cognita.com](mailto:chrisj@cognita.com) |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Local Authority Contacts** | |
| Our school follows the safeguarding protocols and procedures of our Safeguarding Partners | Surrey County Council  www.surreyscb.org.uk  Jane Dufton - **Service Manager- School Relationships and Support. Email jane.dufton@surreycc.gov.uk** |
| Local authority children’s social care referral team(s) | C-SPA (Children Single Point of Access)  0300 470 9100 ( Monday – Friday 9am – 5pm)  csmash@surreycc.gov.uk |
| The Designated Officer for child protection (sometimes referred to as the LADO) | 0300 123 1650 option 3 *LADO*  Email: LADO@surreycc.gov.uk |
| Local authority Prevent Lead | Claire McDonald 01483632982 |
| Local authority’s out of hours social care contact numbers | 01483 517898 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Police** | |
| Local Police Emergency | 999 |
| Local Police non-emergency | 101 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Location of local authority safeguarding and child protection documents in school** | |
| Local authority documents, e.g. thresholds, referral forms and related guidance can be found: | In Headteachers Office – accessible by DSL, DDSL and HT |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **National Contacts** | |
| NSPCC 24/7 Helpline | Tel: 0808 800 5000  Email: [help@nspcc.org.uk](mailto:help@nspcc.org.uk) |
| NSPCC Text line | 88858 |
| NSPCC Child Line | Tel: 0800 1111 |
| NSPCC FGM helpline | Tel: 0800 028 3550  Email: [fgmhelp@nspcc.org.uk](mailto:fgmhelp@nspcc.org.uk) |
| NSPCC Whistleblowing helpline | Tel: 0800 028 0285 (8am – 8pm)  Email: [help@nspcc.org.uk](mailto:help@nspcc.org.uk) |
| DfE Prevent helpline  for schools & parents | Tel: 020 7340 7264 (non-emergency)  Email: [counter.extremism@education.gsi.gov.uk](mailto:counter.extremism@education.gsi.gov.uk) |
| The Lucy Faithfull Foundation (LFF) | Tel: 0800 1000 900  Email: [help@stopitnow.org.uk](mailto:help@stopitnow.org.uk)  [www.parentsprotect.co.uk](http://www.parentsprotect.co.uk) |
| National Bullying Helpline | Tel: 0845 22 55 787 |
| UK Safer Internet Centre helpline for School Staff | Tel: 0844 381 4772  Email: [helpline@saferinternet.org.uk](mailto:helpline@saferinternet.org.uk) |
| Internet Watch Foundation hotline for reporting criminal content | [www.iwf.org.uk](http://www.iwf.org.uk) |
| Educate Against Hate | <http://educateagainsthate.com> |

Note: The Cognita Safeguarding Adviser is a role which supports the development of effective safeguarding practice within the Cognita family of schools and is not intended to replace, in any way, the statutory referral and reporting requirements.

# Types of abuse

The term ‘abuse’ is often used as an umbrella term. All staff should be aware of indicators of abuse and neglect so that they are able to identify cases of children who may be in need of help or protection. Abuse and safeguarding issues are rarely standalone events that can be covered by one definition or label. In most cases, multiple issues will overlap with one another.

**Abuse**

**Neglect**

**Sexual abuse**

**Emotional abuse**

**Physical abuse**

## Abuse

Abuse is a form of maltreatment of a child. Somebody may abuse or neglect a child by inflicting harm or by failing to act to prevent harm. Children may be abused in a family or in an institutional or community setting by those known to them or, more rarely, by others. Abuse can take place wholly online, or technology may be used to facilitate offline abuse. They may be abused by an adult or adults or by another child or children.

## Physical abuse

Physical abuse is a form of abuse which may involve hitting, shaking, throwing, poisoning, burning or scalding, drowning, suffocating or otherwise causing physical harm to a child. Physical harm may also be caused when a parent or carer fabricates the symptoms of, or deliberately induces, illness in a child.

*Signs of physical abuse can include:*

* *injuries to parts of the body where accidents are unlikely, such as thighs, back, abdomen;*
* *respiratory problems from drowning, suffocation or poisoning;*
* *untreated or inadequately treated injuries;*
* *bruising which looks like hand or finger marks or caused by an implement;*
* *cigarette burns, human bites; or*
* *scarring, scalds and burns.*

## Emotional abuse

Emotional abuse is the persistent emotional maltreatment of a child such as to cause severe and adverse effects on the child’s emotional development. It may involve conveying to a child that they are worthless or unloved, inadequate, or valued only insofar as they meet the needs of another person. It may include not giving the child opportunities to express their views, deliberately silencing them or ‘making fun’ of what they say or how they communicate. It may feature age or developmentally inappropriate expectations being imposed on children. These may include interactions that are beyond a child’s developmental capability, as well as overprotection and limitation of exploration and learning, or preventing the child from participating in normal social interaction. It may involve seeing or hearing the ill-treatment of another. It may involve serious bullying (including cyberbullying), causing children frequently to feel frightened or in danger, or the exploitation or corruption of children. Some level of emotional abuse is involved in all types of maltreatment of a child, although it may occur alone.

*Signs of emotional abuse tend to be behavioural rather than physical (see below).*

## Sexual abuse

Sexual abuse involves forcing or enticing a child or young person to take part in sexual activities, not necessarily involving a high level of violence, whether or not the child is aware of what is happening. The activities may involve physical contact, including assault by penetration (for example rape or oral sex), or non-penetrative acts such as masturbation, kissing, rubbing and touching outside of clothing. They may also include non-contact activities, such as involving children in looking at, or in the production of, sexual images, watching sexual activities, encouraging children to behave in sexually inappropriate ways, or grooming a child in preparation for abuse. Sexual abuse can take place online, and technology can be used to facilitate offline abuse. Sexual abuse is not solely perpetrated by adult males. Women can also commit acts of sexual abuse, as can other children. The sexual abuse of children by other children is a specific safeguarding issue in education.

*Signs of sexual abuse displayed by children may include:*

* *Pregnancy*
* *sexually transmitted infection/diseases;*
* *pain/itching/bleeding/bruising/discharge to the genital area/anus/mouth;*
* *urinary infections;*
* *difficulty walking or sitting or standing;*
* *persistent sore throats; or*
* *stomach ache.*

## Neglect

Neglect is the persistent failure to meet a child’s basic physical and/or psychological needs, likely to result in the serious impairment of the child’s health or development. Neglect may occur during pregnancy, for example, as a result of maternal substance abuse. Once a child is born, neglect may involve a parent or carer failing to: provide adequate food, clothing and shelter (including exclusion from home or abandonment); protect a child from physical and emotional harm or danger; ensure adequate supervision (including the use of inadequate care-givers); or ensure access to appropriate medical care or treatment. It may also include neglect of, or unresponsiveness to, a child’s basic emotional needs.

*Signs of possible neglect include:*

* *the child seems underweight or is very small for their age, or their weight deteriorates;*
* *the child seems very overweight for their age;*
* *they are poorly clothed, with inadequate protection from the weather;*
* *they are often absent from school for no apparent reason; or persistently arrive late: or*
* *they are regularly left alone, or in charge of younger brothers or sisters.*

## Peer on peer abuse (see below)

All staff must be alert to possible indicators of safeguarding concerns which may indicate peer on peer abuse. This is most likely to include, but may not be limited to:

* bullying (including cyberbullying);
* physical abuse such as hitting, kicking, shaking, biting, hair pulling, or otherwise causing physical harm;
* sexual violence and sexual harassment;
* sexting (also known as youth produced sexual imagery);
* initiation/hazing type violence and rituals; and
* ‘upskirting’

See separate section of this document on peer on peer abuse.

## Honour Based Violence (HBV) (including Female Genital Mutilation (FGM), Forced Marriage (FM) and breast ironing)

HBV includes all incidents or crimes which have been committed to protect or defend the honour of the community and/or the family, and commonly involve practices such as FGM, forced marriage and/or breast ironing. Abuse often involves a wider network of family or community pressure and therefore it is important to be aware of this dynamic and consider risk factors when deciding on action. If staff have a concern that a child may be at risk of Honour Based Violence, they should alert their DSL immediately.

FGM

FGM is abuse that encompasses all procedures involved in the partial or total removal of female external genitalia and is illegal in the UK. Whilst all staff should speak to the DSL (or deputy DSL) with regard to any concerns about FGM, there is a specific legal duty on teachers under the FGM Act (2003) to report FGM. If a teacher, in the course of their work in the profession, discovers that an act of FGM appears to have been carried out on a girl under the age of 18, it is mandatory that the teacher **must** report this to the police using the telephone number 101.

Forced Marriage

Forcing a person into marriage is a crime in England and Wales. FM is one entered into without the full and free consent of one or both parties and where violence, threats or any form of coercion is used to cause a person to enter into a marriage. The FM Unit provides more guidance, which can be found [here](https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/322310/HMG_Statutory_Guidance_publication_180614_Final.pdf). Multi-Agency guidelines, which focus on the role of schools, can be found [here](https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/322307/HMG_MULTI_AGENCY_PRACTICE_GUIDELINES_v1_180614_FINAL.pdf).

Breast ironing

Breast ironing, also known as breast flattening, is the pounding and massaging of a pubescent girl's breasts, using hard or heated objects, to try to make them stop developing or disappear. It is typically carried out by the girl's mother, who will say she is trying to protect the girl from sexual harassment and rape to prevent early pregnancy that would tarnish the family name, or to allow the girl to pursue education, rather than be forced into [early marriage](https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Child_marriage).

See Annex A of KCSIE for further details.

## Behavioural signs of abuse and neglect

If a child is being abused, their behaviour may change in a number of ways. For example, they may:

* behave aggressively or be disruptive, act out, demand attention and require more discipline than other children;
* become angry or disinterested and/or show little creativity;
* seem frightened of certain adults;
* become sad, withdrawn or depressed;
* have trouble sleeping;
* become sexually active at a young age;
* exhibit inappropriate sexual knowledge for their age or sexualised behaviour in their play with other children;
* refuse to change for gym or participate in physical activities;
* develop eating disorders;
* self-harm;
* refuse to attend school or run away from home;
* lack confidence or have low self-esteem; or
* use drugs or alcohol.

## Children with Special Educational Needs and/or Disabilities

Children with special educational needs (SEN) and/or disabilities are statistically more vulnerable to child abuse, including peer on peer abuse. Additional barriers can exist when recognising abuse and neglect in this group of children. These include:

* assumptions that indicators of possible abuse such as behaviour, mood and injury relate to the child's disability without further exploration;
* assumptions that children with SEN and disabilities can be disproportionately impacted by things like bullying without outwardly showing any signs; and
* communication barriers and difficulties in overcoming these challenges.

## Signs of abuse or neglect manifested by the parents or other responsible adult

* places unrealistic expectations on the child i.e. demands a level of academic or physical performance of which they are not capable;
* offers conflicting or unconvincing explanation of any injuries to the child;
* appears indifferent to, or overtly rejects, the child;
* denies existence of or blames the child for the child's problems at home or at school;
* sees and describes the child as entirely worthless, burdensome or in another negative light;
* refuses offers of help for the child's problems; or
* is isolated physically/emotionally.

## Grooming

Grooming is the process by which an individual prepares a child, significant adults and the environment for abuse of this child. Children and young people can be groomed online or in the real world, by a stranger or by someone they know. Groomers may be male or female, of any gender identiity. They could be any age. Many children and young people do not understand that they have been groomed, or that what has happened is abuse. The signs of grooming are not always obvious. Groomers will also go to great lengths not to be identified.

Children may:

* be very secretive, including about what they are doing online;
* have older boyfriends or girlfriends;
* go to unusual places to meet friends;
* have new things such as clothes or mobile phones that they can't or won't explain;
* have access to drugs and alcohol;
* go missing from home or school;
* display behavioural changes;
* have sexual health issues; or
* present as suicidal, self/harming, feeling depressed, unworthy.

In older children, signs of grooming can easily be mistaken for 'normal' teenage behaviour, but you may notice unexplained changes in behaviour or personality, or inappropriate sexual behaviour for their age. See the [NSPCC website](https://www.nspcc.org.uk/preventing-abuse/keeping-children-safe/healthy-sexual-behaviour-children-young-people/) for further information about grooming.

## Signs of grooming and/or online abuse

A child may be experiencing abuse online if they:

* spend lots, much more, or much less time online, texting, gaming or using social media;
* are withdrawn, upset or outraged after using the internet or texting;
* are secretive about who they’re talking to and what they’re doing online or on their mobile phone; and/or
* have lots of new phone numbers, texts or e-mail addresses on their mobile phone, laptop or tablet.

## Signs of grooming manifested by sex offenders

It is important to remember that not all sex offenders will exhibit the signs listed below and if an individual exhibits some or all of these signs, it does not mean that they are a sex offender:

* Overly affectionate behaviour with a child;
* Affording special attention or preferential treatment to a child;
* Excessive time spent alone with a child outside of the classroom/school;
* Frequently spending time with a child in private or isolated areas;
* Transporting a child to or from the school;
* Making friends with a child's parents and visiting their home;
* Acting as a particular child's confidante;
* Giving small gifts, money, toys, cards, letters to a child;
* Using texts, telephone calls, e-mails or social networking sites to inappropriately communicate with a child; and/or
* Flirtatious behaviour or making suggestive remarks or comments of a sexual nature around a child.

## Modus operandi of institutional grooming

* Target vulnerable victim: Perpetrators target victims who are vulnerable, isolated, insecure and/or have greater emotional needs.
* Gain victim’s trust: Offenders may allow a child to do something (e.g. eat ice cream, stay up late, view pornography) which is not normally permitted by the child’s parents or the school in order to foster secrecy.
* Gain the trust of others: Institutional offenders are often popular with children and parents, successfully grooming not only the victim but also other members of the victim's family and the community at large.
* Filling a need/becoming more important to the child: This can involve giving gifts, rewards, additional help or advice, favouritism, special attention and/or opportunities for special trips or outings.
* Isolating the child: The perpetrator may encourage dependency and subtly undermine the victim’s other relationships with friends or family members.
* Sexualising the relationship: This can involve playful touches, tickling and hugs. It may involve adult jokes and innuendo or talking as if adults, for example about marital problems or conflicts.
* Maintaining control and secrecy:Offenders may use their professional position to make a child believe that they have no choice but to submit to the offender.

## Signs of grooming for radicalisation

There are no known definitive indicators that a young person is vulnerable to radicalisation, but there are a number of signs that together increase their risk of being groomed in this way. Signs of vulnerability include:

* Underachievement;
* Being in possession of extremist literature;
* Poverty;
* Social exclusion;
* Traumatic events;
* Global or national events;
* Religious conversion;
* Change in behaviour;
* Extremist influences;
* Conflict with family over lifestyle;
* Confused identity;
* Victim or witness to race or hate crimes; and
* Rejection by peers, family, social groups.

## Child Criminal Exploitation - County Lines

A geographically widespread form of harm that is a typical feature of county lines criminal activity is the criminal exploitation of children and young people. This is usually through engaging them into gangs and using them to carry money or drugs from urban areas to suburban and rural areas, market and seaside towns. All staff should be aware of indictators which may signal that children are at risk from, or are involved with, serious violent crime. These can include increased absence from school; a change in friendships or relationships with older individuals or groups; a significant decline in performance; signs of self-harm or a significant change in wellbeing; or signs of assault or unexplained injuries. Unexplained gifts or new possessions could also indictae that children have been approcahed by, or are involved with, individuals associated with criminal networks or gangs. More information can be found in KCSIE (2019), in the Home Office’s [‘Preventing youth violence and gang involvement’](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/418131/Preventing_youth_violence_and_gang_involvement_v3_March2015.pdf) and its [‘Criminal exploitation of children and vulnerable adults:county lines guidance’](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/741194/HOCountyLinesGuidanceSept2018.pdf).

# Stages of child protection

The school can use a range of arrangements, depending on the information available. The school will always work cooperatively with external agencies, including the local authority and the police.

The diagram opposite outlines the hierarchy of these approaches.

|  |
| --- |
| Where a child is suffering, or is likely to suffer from harm, it is important that a referral to children’s social care (and, if appropriate, the police) is made immediately by the DSL, who should follow the local authority’s referral process. If the DSL is not available then there should be no delay in the school making a referral. |

## Early Help

If early help is appropriate, the DSL or DDSL will generally lead on liaising with other agencies and setting up an inter-agency assessment as appropriate. Staff may be required to support other agencies and professionals in an early help assessment, in some cases acting as the lead professional. Any such cases should be kept under constant review and consideration given to a referral to Children’s Social Care for assessment for statutory services, if the child’s situation does not appear to be improving or is getting worse.

Any child may benefit from early help, but all school staff should be particularly alert to the potential need for early help for a child who:

* is disabled and has specific additional needs;
* has special educational needs (whether or not they have a statutory education, health and care plan);
* is a young carer;
* is showing signs of being drawn into anti-social or criminal behaviour, including gang involvement and association with organised crime groups;
* is frequently missing/goes missing from care or from home;
* is misusing drugs or alcohol themselves;
* is at risk of modern slavery, trafficking or exploitation;
* is in a family circumstance presenting challenges for the child, such as substance abuse, adult mental health problems or domestic abuse;
* has returned home to their family from care;
* is showing early signs of abuse and/or neglect;
* is at risk of being radicalised or exploited;
* is a privately fostered child; and/or
* has already identified as being LGBT+ or is beginning to identify as LGBT+.

## Children in Need

A Child in Need is defined under the Children Act 1989 as a child who is unlikely to achieve or maintain a reasonable level of health or development, or whose health and development is likely to be significantly or further impaired, without the provision of services; or a child who is disabled. Local authorities are required to provide services for children in need for the purposes of safeguarding and promoting their welfare. A child who is deemed to be a Child in Need will have been assessed by Children’s Social Care under section 17 of the Children Act 1989.

## Children suffering or likely to suffer significant harm

Local authorities, with the help of other organisations as appropriate, have a duty to make enquires under section 47 of the Children Act 1989 if they have reasonable cause to suspect that a child is suffering, or is likely to suffer, significant harm. Such enquiries enable them to decide whether they should take any action to safeguard and promote the child’s welfare and must be initiated where there are concerns about maltreatment, including all forms of abuse and neglect, female genital mutilation or other so-called honour based violence, and extra-familial threats like radicalisation and sexual exploitation. Should an investigation occur, then the school’s involvement and any action may be determined on the advice given by the investigating agency.

## What to do if you have a concern about a child

### This should be read alongside KCSIE (statutory guidance) – Part One and Annex A.

Safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children is everyone’s responsibility (KCSIE 2019). All staff should know what to do when a child discloses abuse to them, they have concerns about a child’s welfare, or when children or staff raise concerns about a pupil to them.

If a child tells a member of staff that they know about or have been a victim of abuse or neglect the member of staff should:

* Listen carefully and allow the child to speak freely and remain calm. Do not interrupt the child or be afraid of silences.
* Provide reassuring nods and words such as, "I am so sorry this has happened", "You are doing the right thing in talking to me”. Avoid saying things like, "I wish you had told me about this earlier" or "I cannot believe what I am hearing". Questioning of the child about what they are saying should not be extensive, as partner agencies will lead any investigation. However, a context around what the child has said should always be sought prior to any referral being made to partner agencies. This should be done by the DSL or DDSL, depending on who obtained the initial disclosure i.e. if a member of teaching staff receives a disclosure or has a concern, the DSL should then also speak to the child, either to corroborate the child’s account or to gain further context. Limit questioning to the minimum necessary for clarification using *What, When, How and Where,* but avoid leading questions such as, "Has this happened to your siblings?" Do *not* use questions beginning with *Why* as this can apportion feelings of guilt within a child.
* If the child discloses abuse, it is appropriate to ask whether any other adults were present and observed the abuse and whether the abuse has happened before.
  + At an appropriate time, tell the child that the matter will be referred in confidence, always using language that is appropriate to the age and stage of development of the child, allowing for their individual need.
* Tell the child what will happen next. The child may want to accompany you to see the DSL, otherwise let the child know that someone will come to see them before the end of the day.

### Recording

Staff should make a written record of the conversation with the child as soon as possible, using a ‘Cause for Concern Form’. Staff should use the specific words that the child used (e.g. if referring to parts of their body), indicating these by using “speech marks/inverted commas”. **If a disclosure of abuse has been made by the child, staff should immediately discuss the concerns verbally with the DSL, Deputy DSL or Headteacher prior to writing up the record** so that immediate action can be considered**.** If the DSL is not available then this should not delay appropriate action being taken and staff should speak to the DDSL, Headteacher or, failing that, a member of the SLT. Headteachers should be made aware of any referral that is made to Social Care or the police, but staff must not delay if they are unavailable before making the referral. All documents should be kept in a secure location with restricted access.

### Making referrals to statutory agencies

*If a child is thought to be at risk of harm*

When a child is thought to be at risk of harm or is likely to be at risk of harm (see above), a referral should be made **immediately** to Children’s Social Care or the police if a criminal act is thought to have occurred. Whilst it is the role of the DSL, any member of staff can make a referral to Children’s Social Care or the police and there should be no delay. *The school does not require parental consent for referrals to be made to statutory agencies.* Consent to do this must **not** be obtained from the parents if to gain consent would put the child’s safety at risk or to do so could jeopardise any investigation by partner agencies (WTSC 2018).

*If a child has unmet needs*

When a child is not considered at risk of harm, but still has unmet needs that could mean that they are a Child in Need (see above), a referral should be made to Children’s Social Care via the local authority process. The school does not require parental consent for referrals to be made to statutory agencies in these circumstances, however, it is best practice that these concerns should be discussed with the parents and any subsequent referral made transparently with the parent’s knowledge.

*Confidentiality*

Staff should never guarantee confidentiality to pupils or adults wishing to tell them about something serious, as this may ultimately not be in the best interests of the child. They should guarantee that they will not tell anyone who does not have a clear need to know and that they will pass on information in confidence only to the people who must be told in order to ensure their safety.

## Passing on safeguarding records when a child leaves the school

Information sharing is vital in identifying and tackling all forms of abuse. When a child leaves the school, it is the responsibility of the DSL to ensure that a copy of their safeguarding records are transferred securely and confidentially to the new school. Before transferring, the DSL will arrange a telephone call with the DSL or Headteacher in the receiving school.

Following the conversation, they will arrange for the secure transfer of documentation. Confirmation of the receipt of the documentation should be retained with safeguarding records. A safeguarding record must be transferred separately from the main pupil file. (See DSL Toolkit for further detail.)

Whilst data protection legislation places duties on organisations and individuals to process personal information fairly and lawfully and to keep the information they hold safe and secure, this is not a barrier to sharing information where the failure to do so would result in a child being placed at risk of harm. Fears about sharing information cannot be allowed to stand in the way of the need to promote the welfare and protect the safety of children.

The DSL should also consider if it would be appropriate to share any information with the new school in advance of a child leaving, for example, information that would allow the new school or college to continue supporting victims of abuse and have that support in place for when the child arrives.

# Whistleblowing

All adults have a responsibility to report any concerns about poor or unsafe practice, including in relation to the care and protection of a pupil or pupils. If a member of staff believes that best practice in this area is not being adhered to or that practice may put a pupil or pupils at risk, they should:

Report any concern to the Headteacher

If the concern relates to the Headteacher, they should:

Report the concern to the Cognita Director of Education (DE)

Group Director of Education

Any whistleblowing concern can also be raised directly with the:

[Please see the ‘key people and contacts’ page in this document for the contact details of the above people within Cognita.]

Concerns raised under this Whistleblowing Policy are distinct from concerns or allegations about an adult's suitability to work with or have access to children.

No member of staff will suffer a detriment or be disciplined for raising a genuine concern about unsafe practice, provided that they do so in good faith and follow the whistleblowing procedures.

Where an adult feels unable to raise a concern about poor safeguarding practice within Cognita through the above options or where they feel that their concern is not being addressed, they can raise their concern externally using either of the routes below:

* Government guidance can be found [here](https://www.gov.uk/whistleblowing).
* The [NSPCC whistleblowing helpline](https://www.nspcc.org.uk/what-you-can-do/report-abuse/dedicated-helplines/whistleblowing-advice-line/) is available for adults who do not feel able to raise concerns regarding child protection failures internally. Staff can call: 0800 028 0285 – lines are available from 8:00am to 8:00pm, Monday to Friday, or email: [help@nspcc.org.uk](mailto:help@nspcc.org.uk)

# The role of the Designated Safeguarding Lead and Deputy Designated Safeguarding Lead

The Designated Safeguarding Lead (DSL) is the senior member of staff responsible for leading safeguarding in the school (including online safety). The DSL must be a member of the school leadership team. The DSL takes the lead responsibility for safeguarding and child protection in the school and their job description explicitly reflects this.

## Deputy DSL

The school can appoint a number of Deputy DSLs. Their role is to support the DSL in their safeguarding role. Whilst the *activities* of the DSL can be delegated to DDSLs, the ultimate lead responsibility for child protection must remain with the DSL, and this lead responsibility must not be delegated.The Deputy DSLs are trained to the same level as the DSL and their duties of the Deputy DSLs are reflected explicitly in their job descriptions.

## Inter-agency working

The DSL and Deputy DSLs liaise with the local authority and work in partnership with other agencies in the best interests of children in the school. See above for Safeguarding Partners and KCSIE (2019).

## Support for DSL

The DSL is given the time, funding, training, resources and support to provide advice and support to other staff on child welfare and child protection matters, to take part in Strategy Discussions and inter-agency meetings, and/or to support other staff to do so, and to contribute to the assessment of children.

There are 4 key elements to the DSL role. They will:

* Manage referrals
* Work with others
* Train
* Raise awareness

## Manage referrals

The DSL is expected to:

* refer cases of suspected abuse to the local authority children’s social care as required;
* support staff who make referrals to local authority children’s social care;
* refer cases to the Channel programme where there is a radicalisation concern as required;
* support staff who make referrals to the Channel programme;
* refer cases where a person is dismissed or has left due to risk/harm to a child to the Disclosure and Barring Service as required (in collaboration with HR team); and
* refer cases where a crime may have been committed to the police as required.

## Work with others

The DSL is expected to:

* liaise with the Headteacher to inform him or her of issues, especially ongoing enquiries under section 47 of the Children Act 1989 and police investigations;
* as required, liaise with the “case manager” (in relation to allegations against adults) and the Designated Officer(s) at the local authority for child protection concerns in cases which concern a staff member;
* liaise with staff (especially pastoral support staff, school nurses, IT technicians, and SENCOs) on matters of safety and safeguarding (including online and digital safety) and when deciding whether to make a referral by liaising with relevant agencies; and
* act as a source of support, advice and expertise for all staff.

## Training

The DSL (and any deputies) should undergo training to provide them with the knowledge and skills required to carry out their role, including inter-agency working. This training must be updated at least every two years. The DSL should undertake additional Prevent awareness training to the government Prevent training that all school staff undertake.

Note: The Head and Deputy DSLs should be trained to the same level as the DSL.

In addition to the formal training set out above, the DSLs knowledge and skills should be refreshed via informal updates (this might be via e-bulletins, meeting other DSLs, or simply taking time to read and digest safeguarding developments) at regular intervals, as required, and at least annually, to allow them to understand and keep up with any developments relevant to their role so they:

* understand the assessment process for providing early help and statutory intervention, including local criteria for action and local authority children’s social care referral arrangements;
* have a working knowledge of how local authorities conduct a child protection case conference and a child protection review conference and be able to attend and contribute to these effectively when required to do so;
* ensure each member of staff has access to, and understands, the school or college’s child protection policy and procedures, especially new and part time staff;
* are alert to the specific needs of children in need, those with special educational needs and young carers;
* are able to keep detailed, accurate, secure written records of concerns and referrals;
* understand and support the school or college with regards to the requirements of the Prevent duty and are able to provide advice and support to staff on protecting children from the risk of radicalisation;
* are able to understand the unique risks associated with online safety and be confident that they have the relevant knowledge and up to date capability required to keep children safe whilst they are online at school or college;
* can recognise the additional risks that children with SEN and disabilities (SEND) face online, for example, from online bullying, grooming and radicalisation and are confident they have the capability to support SEND children to stay safe online;
* obtain access to resources and attend any relevant or refresher training courses; and
* encourage a culture of listening to children and taking account of their wishes and feelings, among all staff, in any measures the school or college may put in place to protect them.

## Raise awareness

The DSL should:

* ensure the school’s safeguarding and child protection policies are known, understood and used appropriately;
* ensure the school’s Safeguarding and Child Protection Policy is reviewed annually (as a minimum) and the procedures and implementation are updated and reviewed regularly, and work with the proprietor regarding this;
* ensure the Safeguarding and Child Protection Policy is available publicly and parents are aware of the fact that referrals to children’s social care or the police about suspected abuse or neglect may be made and the role of the school in this; and
* link with the local Safeguarding Partners to make sure staff are aware of any training opportunities and the latest local policies on local safeguarding arrangements.

## Safeguarding Files

As stated above, where children leave the school, DSLs should ensure a copy of their Safeguarding File is transferred to the new school or college as soon as possible. This file should be transferred separately from the main pupil file, ensuring secure transit, and confirmation of receipt should be obtained. Receiving schools should ensure key staff, such as DSLs and SENCOs, are aware as required.

In addition to the Safeguarding File, the DSL should also consider if it would be appropriate to share any information with the new school in advance of a child leaving. For example, information that would allow the new school to continue supporting victims of abuse and have that support in place for when the child arrives. This should be done with the parent’s knowledge, unless to do so would place a child or parent at heightened risk.

## Availability

During term time the DSL (or a deputy) will always be available (during school hours) for staff in the school to discuss any safeguarding concerns. Whilst generally speaking the DSL (or deputy) will normally be available in person, the Headteacher will define what “available” means and whether in exceptional circumstances availability via phone and/or Skype or other such media is acceptable. It is the responsibility of the DSL to arrange adequate and appropriate cover arrangements for any out of hours/out of term activities.

## Online Safety

Technology often provides the platform that may facilitate harm. DSLs are responsible for overseeing online safety in schools and should raise awareness in the staff group accordingly, including but not limited to, child sexual exploitation, radicalisation and sexual predation. The school will protect and educate the school community in their use of technology and has mechanisms to identify, intervene in, and escalate any incident, where appropriate.

There are three main areas of risk:

**Content**: being exposed to illegal, inappropriate or harmful material.

**Contact**: being subjected to harmful online interaction with other users.

**Conduct**: personal online behaviour that increases the likelihood of (or causes) harm; for example the making, sending and receiving of explicit images, or online bullying.

More information can be found [here](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teaching-online-safety-in-schools) and on page 98 of KCSIE 2019.

# Responsibilities of the proprietor

Cognita is the proprietor of the school. As proprietor, Cognita will comply with all duties under legislation and will always take into account statutory guidance, ensuring that all policies, procedures and training are effective and comply with the law at the time.

It is the responsibility of the proprietor to:

* Ensure that all staff read at least Part One of KCSIE;
* Ensure that staff working with children will also read KCSIE Annex A;
* Ensure that all staff follow the requirements of this Safeguarding and Child Protection Policy and Procedure;
* Ensure that mechanisms are in place to assist staff to understand and discharge their role and responsibilities, as set out in Part One of KCSIE;
* Designate a senior board member to take leadership responsibility for safeguarding arrangements;
* Ensure that all safeguarding arrangements take into account the procedures and practice of the local authority as part of the inter-agency procedures set up by the Safeguarding Partners;
* Ensure that appropriate policies and procedures are in place in order for appropriate action to be taken in a timely manner to safeguard and promote children’s welfare;
* Ensure that each school works in line with local inter-agency procedures;
* Ensure that the Safeguarding Policy is updated annually and made available via the school website;
* Provide a Staff Code of Conduct and Acceptable Use Policy;
* Ensure that all responsibilities regarding Children Missing from Education\* are followed, using Children Missing Education Statutory Guidance (Sep 2016);
* Instruct schools to hold more than one contact number for each child, where possible;
* Ensure that schools report to their local authority the removal of a child from the school roll in line with statutory and local authority guidance;
* Ensure that all staff undergo safeguarding and child protection training (including online safety) at induction – this must be in line with advice from Safeguarding Partners;
* Recognise the expertise staff build by undertaking safeguarding training and managing concerns on a daily basis;
* Ensure that appropriate filters and monitoring systems are in place to keep children safe online; and
* Ensure that children are taught about safeguarding, including online safety.

The proprietor ensures than an annual review of safeguarding arrangements is conducted. This includes a written report which is presented to the Cognita Board.

Members of the proprietorial team working in a governance and oversight role (e.g. Directors of Education) will undertake DSL level training, induction and training.

# Induction

At the point of induction, **all** staff must be provided with, should read and should be trained in:

* KCSIE 2019 – Part One and Annex A;
* The Safeguarding and Child Protection Policy and Procedure, including whistleblowing;
* Staff Code of Conduct and Acceptable Use of IT Policy (including staff/pupil relationships and communications);
* Digital Safety Policy (including use of social media);
* Children Missing from Education Policy;
* Behaviour Policy; and
* Preventing Extremism and Radicalisation Policy.

At the point of induction, new staff must be informed of the names and role of the Designated Safeguarding Lead and Deputies.

# Training

## Staff employed in school

All staff employed in school should receive **annual** safeguarding and child protection training, usually at the commencement of the academic year. Staff should also receive safeguarding and child protection updates regularly throughout the year, provided by the DSL, in order to provide them with relevant skills and knowledge to safeguard children effectively, for example, learning about the topics in Annex A (KSCIE 2019).

## Third-party contractors

It is good practice for those employed as third-party contractors who work regularly in school with the opportunity for contact with pupils to have basic safeguarding training, at a level appropriate to their role.

## Teaching about safeguarding

The school is committed to proactively teaching children about safeguarding, including online safety, as part of our approach to offering a broad and balanced curriculum. Through ongoing work with the children, we aim to build resilience so that every child knows that we are a ‘telling school’ and that speaking up about any concern is valued and actively promoted. This includes raising a concern about themselves or about another.

Safeguarding is taught in the following way:

Through a well planned programme of safety education using resources from NSPCC PANTS as well as linking into National initiatives such as Safer Internet Day, We also empower children to speak up.

Relationships education is compulsory in all primary schools.

We use the P.S.H.E and Christopher Winter materials.

We actively promote the view that children should feel able to raise any concerns that they may have. This includes when they have a concern about a friend or peer. We take the following measures to ensure that children know how to raise a concern: We always discuss with the children how important it is to voice their feelings both with adults and their peers. Taking into consideration the age of our children the use of the worry monster is used so that if they are unable to articulate their feelings they have a medium to visibly show concern.

# Online safety

All staff should be aware of the risks posed to children by technology and the internet and should understand their role in preventing, identifying and responding to harm caused by its use.

All staff should be familiar with the school’s Digital Safety Policy, which sets out the school’s approach to online safety in further detail, as well as the school's Youth Produced Sexual Imagery Policy (see later in this document).

## Youth produced sexual imagery/‘Sexting’

Whilst many professionals refer to the issue as 'sexting', there is no clear definition of 'sexting'. According to research, many professionals consider sexting to be 'sending or posting sexually suggestive images, including nude or semi-nude photographs, via mobiles or over the internet.' Yet, recent NSPCC research has revealed that when children are asked 'What does sexting mean to you?' they are more likely to interpret sexting as 'writing and sharing explicit messages with people they know.'[[1]](#footnote-2) Similarly, a recent ChildLine survey has revealed that many parents think of sexting as flirty or sexual text messages, rather than images.

This policy only covers the sharing of sexual imagery by children. Possessing, creating, sharing and distributing sexual photos and videos of under-18s is illegal, and therefore causes the greatest complexity for schools (amongst other agencies) when responding. It also presents a range of risks which need careful management. On this basis, this policy introduces the phrase 'youth produced sexual imagery' and uses this instead of 'sexting'.[[2]](#footnote-3) This is to ensure clarity about the issues this advice addresses.

## What is youth produced sexual imagery?

'Youth produced sexual imagery' best describes the practice because:

* 'Youth produced' includes children sharing images that they, or another child, have created of themselves.
* 'Sexual' is clearer than 'indecent'. A judgement of whether something is 'decent' is both a value judgement and dependent on context.
* 'Imagery' covers both still photos and moving videos (and this is what is meant by reference to imagery throughout the policy).

## What types of incidents are covered by this policy?

Yes**:**

* A child creates and shares sexual imagery of themselves with a peer (also under the age of 18).
* A child shares sexual imagery created by another child with a peer (also under the age of 18) or an adult.
* A child is in possession of sexual imagery created by another child.

No:

* The sharing of sexual imagery of children by adults as this constitutes child sexual abuse and schools should always inform the police.
* Children sharing adult pornography or exchanging sexual texts which do not contain imagery[[3]](#footnote-4).
* Sexual imagery downloaded from the internet by a child[[4]](#footnote-5).
* Sexual imagery downloaded from the internet by a child and shared with a peer (also under the age of 18) or an adult[[5]](#footnote-6).

## Disclosure

All members of staff (including non-teaching staff) should be aware of how to recognise and refer any disclosure of incidents involving youth produced sexual imagery. This will be covered within staff training. Disclosure about youth produced sexual imagery can happen in a variety of ways. The child affected may inform a class teacher, the DSL in school, or any member of the school staff. They may report through an existing reporting structure, or a friend or parent may inform someone in school or colleague, or inform the police directly. Any direct disclosure by a child should be taken very seriously. A child who discloses they are the subject of sexual imagery is likely to be embarrassed and worried about the consequences. It is likely that disclosure in school is a last resort and they may have already tried to resolve the issue themselves.

## Handling incidents

All incidents involving youth produced sexual imagery should be responded to in line with this policy. When an incident involving youth produced sexual imagery comes to a member of staff's attention:

* The incident should be referred to the DSL as soon as possible;
* The DSL should hold an initial review meeting with appropriate school staff;
* The DSL will follow the procedures and guidance set out in [‘*Sexting in schools and colleges: responding to incidents and safeguarding young people*’](https://www.safeguardinginschools.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Sexting-in-schools-and-colleges-UKCCIS-August-2016.pdf);
* There should be interviews with the children involved (if appropriate);
* Parents of each child should be informed at an early stage and involved in the process unless there is good reason to believe that involving parents would put the child at greater risk of harm and jeopardise any police/social care investigation; and
* At any point in the process, if there is a concern that a child has been harmed or is at risk of harm, a referral should be made to Children's Social Care and/or the police immediately.

# Private fostering

## What is private fostering?

Private fostering is when a child or young person under 16 years old (or 18 if they have a disability) is looked after for 28 days or more by someone who is not a close relative, legal guardian or person with parental responsibility. Close relatives *only* include parents, step-parents, aunts, uncles and grandparents. It is not private fostering if the child is ‘looked after’ by the Local Authority (also known as ‘in care’ and which includes placement in residential care, with an approved foster carer or a ‘kinship’ carer). Private fostering occurs in *all* cultures, including British culture, and children may be privately fostered at any age.

Examples of private fostering situations include:

* children and young people living apart from their families for a variety of reasons e.g. a parent is ill, has had to temporarily move for work or there has been conflict, separation or divorce;
* children whose parents work or study elsewhere in the UK or overseas;
* children sent to this country by their parents for education and health care;
* young people living with the family of a boyfriend or girlfriend; and
* children on holiday exchanges.

People become private foster carers for all sorts of reasons. Private foster carers can be a family friend, or someone who is willing to care for the child of a family they do not know, for example host families supplied by a Guardianship Organisation. If a host family is going to be caring for a child for 28 days or longer, they are classed as private foster carers and the Local Authority must be notified.

## Why does your Local Authority Children’s Services need to know?

By law, the Local Authority must be informed about all private fostering situations. The child’s parents, private foster carers and anyone else involved in the arrangement or who becomes aware of the arrangement, e.g. guardianship agencies, schools or health professionals are *legally required* to inform Children’s Services. Children’s Services have a legal duty[[6]](#footnote-7) to make sure all private fostering arrangements are safe for the child. Once informed of the arrangement, they will check the suitability of private foster carers, make regular visits to the child and ensure advice, help and support is available when needed. Where a member of staff becomes aware that a pupil may be in a private fostering arrangement, s/he should raise this with the DSL. Where Children’s Social Care are not already aware of the circumstances, the DSL should make a referral to them.

## Timescales for informing the Local Authority

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| The child is not yet living with the private foster carers | Within 6 weeks beforehand |
| The child will move in with the private foster carers within 6 weeks | Immediately |
| The child is already living with the private foster carers. | Immediately |

# Looked After Children

A child who is being ‘looked after’ by their Local Authority is usually known as a ‘Child in Care’ or a ‘Looked After Child’. They might be living with foster parents or at home with their parents under an Interim Care Order granted to social care, or in residential children's homes, or other residential settings like schools or secure units.

A child who is adopted is **not** a Looked After Child. Occasionally, children are placed into Local Authority foster care under an Interim Care Order when an adoption breaks down and the adoptive parents relinquish the child. Once a Full Care Order is agreed, the child remains on long term foster care. The adoptive parents may or may not have continued contact with the child, depending on the situation and the emotional impact on the child.

An Interim Care Order will remain in place until care proceedings are concluded (within 26 weeks in most authorities). At the conclusion of care proceedings in any situation, the child will either stay in long term foster care (under a Full Care Order) until they reach the age of 18 years, return to their parents (usually under a Supervision Order), reside with other family members/friends (usually under a Special Guardianship Order), or in some cases be adopted. In all of the latter situations, it is most usual for parents to have agreed contact arrangements with their child, most commonly three times per year.

A child may also have been placed in care voluntarily by their parents who are struggling to manage their children’s behaviour, or meet their child’s needs due to their own illnesses or disabilities (under section 20, Children Act 1989). In these cases, rehabilitation will always be the aim, but if this is not possible, the Local Authority will apply for an Interim Care Order and finally a Full Care Order. Usually, these parents will have continued contact with their child.

As a result of their experiences both before and during care, Looked After Children are at greater risk than their peers; they are, for example, four times more likely than their peers to have a mental health difficulty. Providing a secure, caring environment and enabling such children to develop strong, trusting and stable relationships with professionals is critical to their safety and wellbeing.

Cognita ensures that staff receive training on Looked After Children, including on the reasons children become looked after, their legal status, the support that staff can provide to keep such children safe and the ways in which they can maximise educational stability for Looked After Children.

The Looked After Lead, in collaboration with the DSL, (a) is responsible for ensuring that any looked after children are adequately supported by staff in school; (b) has contact details of the child's social worker and the name and contact details of the Virtual School Head for children in care; (c) ensures that relevant staff members have sufficient information about the child’s looked after legal status and care arrangements; (d) works with the Virtual School Head to discuss how staff can best support the progress of Looked After Children in the school and meet the needs in the child's Personal Education Plan; and (e) attends Looked After Children reviews and other meetings they are required to attend.

# Host families

## When might this happen?

Schools often make arrangements for children to take part in exchange visits, either to other parts of the UK or abroad. Exchanges can benefit learning across a range of subjects. In particular, foreign visits can enrich the languages curriculum and provide exciting opportunities for pupils to develop their confidence and expertise in the use of other languages.

## What is the responsibility of the school?

Schools have a duty to safeguard and promote children’s welfare as outlined in this policy. This extends to considering their safety and how best to minimise risk of harm to those children during any exchange visit the school arranges, and when organising for the care and accommodation of a child with a host family (known as homestays) as part of the exchange.

## Suitability of adults in UK host families for homestay arranged by the school

When arranging a homestay, schools should consider the suitability of the adults in the respective families who will be responsible for the visiting child during the stay.

In circumstances where a school arranges for a visiting child to be provided with care and accommodation in the UK (including where they engage a company to make those arrangements) in the home of a family to which the child is not related (including where a person has parental responsibility for the visiting child), the responsible adults will be engaging in ‘regulated activity’ for the period of the stay. In such cases and where the school has the power to terminate such a homestay, the school or college would be the regulated activity provider.

A regulated activity provider commits a criminal offence if it knows, or has reason to believe that, an individual is barred by the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) from engaging in regulated activity but allows that individual to carry out any form of regulated activity.

## Private arrangements

Where the child’s parent(s) or a student arranges their own homestay themselves, this would be a private arrangement, therefore the school or college would not be the regulated activity provider. Where it is a private arrangement, the school is not entitled to obtain a standard or enhanced DBS check.

## Background checking for adults in homestay arrangements

When a school arranges a homestay, it should consider what intelligence/information will best inform its assessment of the suitability of the adults in those families who will be responsible for the visiting child during the stay. It will be for the school or college to use their professional judgement to decide what it considers will be most relevant. However, to help inform that assessment, schools and colleges should obtain, as a minimum, a DBS enhanced certificate with barred list information. This check will not only establish whether the adults are barred from engaging in regulated activity relating to children, but where criminal record information is disclosed, it will also allow the school or college to consider, alongside all other intelligence that it has obtained, whether the adult would be a suitable host for a child.

## Volunteer DBS check

DBS enhanced certificates with barred list information for volunteer roles can be obtained free of charge. In respect of an adult who provides UK homestay and receives no remuneration in respect of the stay or where schools reimburse families only for expenses incurred, to enable a DBS application to be considered as a volunteer role, the ‘Position Applied For’ field will need to make clear that the position is unpaid.

In addition to those engaging in regulated activity, schools are free to decide whether they consider it necessary to obtain a DBS enhanced certificate in respect of anyone aged 16 or over in the household where the child will be staying.

## Suitability of adults in host families abroad

It is not possible for schools and colleges to obtain criminal information from the DBS about adults who provide homestays abroad. Schools should liaise with partner schools abroad, to establish a shared understanding of, and agreement to, the arrangements in place for the visit. They should use their professional judgement to satisfy themselves that the arrangements are appropriate and sufficient to safeguard effectively every child who will take part in the exchange. Parents should be aware of the agreed arrangement. Schools are free to decide whether they consider it necessary to contact the relevant foreign embassy or High Commission of the country in question to discuss what checks may be possible in respect of those providing homestay outside of the UK.

The school should produce a written risk assessment outlining the approach taken and indicating the reasons for specific decisions.

## During the visit

Pupils should understand who to contact during a homestay should an emergency occur or a situation arise which makes them feel uncomfortable.

## Additional action for extended homestays

Where a period of UK homestay lasts 28 days or more, for a child aged under 16 years of age (under 18 years of age if the child has disabilities), this may amount to Private Fostering under the Children Act 1989. In these cases, the school should notify the local authority of the arrangements. Private fostering legislation places a duty on local authorities to satisfy themselves that the welfare of a child who is being, or proposed to be, privately fostered in their area is being or will be satisfactorily safeguarded and promoted. By notifying the local authority, the school and college will be assisting the local authority in discharging its duty. See section on Private Fostering.

# Peer on peer abuse

All staff should be alert to the risk of peer on peer abuse and understand their role in preventing, identifying and responding to it. Staff should know that children are capable of abusing their peers. They should never dismiss abusive behaviour as a normal part of growing up, ‘banter’ or ‘just having a laugh’, and should not develop high thresholds before taking action. Abuse is abuse and peer on peer abuse should be taken as seriously as abuse by adults.

## What is peer on peer abuse?

For these purposes, peer on peer abuse is any form of abuse perpetrated by a child towards another child. It can take many different forms, including, but not limited to, serious bullying (including cyber-bullying)[[7]](#footnote-8), relationship abuse[[8]](#footnote-9), domestic violence[[9]](#footnote-10), child sexual exploitation[[10]](#footnote-11), youth and serious youth violence[[11]](#footnote-12), ‘upskirting’ (see below), harmful sexual behaviour[[12]](#footnote-13) (see below) and gender-based violence[[13]](#footnote-14).

These categories of abuse rarely take place in isolation and often indicate wider safeguarding concerns. For example, a teenage girl may be in a sexually exploitative relationship with a teenage boy who is himself being physically abused by a family member or by older boys. Equally, while children who abuse may have power over those who they are abusing, they may be simultaneously powerless to others.

Youth produced sexual imagery can but does not always constitute abusive behaviour. All incidents involving youth produced sexual imagery should be responded to with reference to the school's policy and in accordance with this policy (see above).

## What role does gender play?

Children of all gender identities can both perpetrate and be the victim of peer on peer abuse, but this often manifests itself differently; girls seem to be at greater risk of sexual assault and/or exploitation, whereas boys seem to be at greater risk of physical gang-related violence and serious youth violence.

## When does behaviour become abusive?

It can be difficult to distinguish between abusive behaviour, which should be dealt with in accordance with the procedure set out below, and behaviour which does not constitute abuse, such as low level bullying (where the school’s Anti-Bullying Policy should be followed) or age appropriate sexual experimentation.

Factors which may indicate that behaviour is abusive include:

1. where it is repeated over time and/or where the perpetrator intended to cause serious harm;
2. where there is an element of coercion or pre planning; and
3. where there is an imbalance of power, for example, as a result of age, size, social status or wealth.

This list is not exhaustive and staff should always use their professional judgment and discuss any concerns with the DSL.

## How can I identify victims of peer on peer abuse?

Identifying peer on peer abuse can be achieved by being alert to children’s well-being and to general signs of abuse. Signs that a child may be suffering from peer on peer abuse overlap with those relating to other types of abuse – see indicators of abuse, earlier in this document.

Signs can include:

1. failing to attend school, disengaging from classes or struggling to carry out school related tasks to the standard you would ordinarily expect.
2. physical injuries.
3. having difficulties with mental health and/or emotional wellbeing.
4. becoming withdrawn, shy, experiencing headaches, stomach aches, anxiety, panic attacks, suffering from nightmares or lack of sleep or sleeping too much.
5. drugs and/or alcohol use.
6. changes in appearance and/or starting to act in a way that is not appropriate for the child’s age.

This list is not exhaustive and the presence of one or more of these signs does not necessarily indicate abuse.

## Are some children particularly vulnerable to abusing or being abused by their peers?

Any child can be affected by peer on peer abuse and staff should be alert to signs of such abuse amongst all children. Research suggests that:

1. peer on peer abuse is more prevalent amongst children aged 10 and older, although it also affects younger children, including by way of harmful sexual behaviour.
2. children who are particularly vulnerable to abuse or to abusing others include those who have (i) witnessed or experienced abuse or violence themselves; (ii) suffered from the loss of a close family member or friend; or (iii) experienced considerable disruption in their lives.
3. children with SEN/D and those who identify as LGBT+ are particularly vulnerable to both abuse and peer on peer abuse.

## How prevalent is peer on peer abuse?

Recent research suggests that peer on peer abuse is one of the most common forms of abuse affecting children in the UK. For example, more than four in ten teenage schoolgirls aged between 13 and 17 in England have experienced sexual coercion (Barter et al 2015). Two thirds of contact sexual abuse experienced by children aged 17 or under was perpetrated by someone who was also aged 17 or under (Radford et al 2011) and over a third of young boys in England admitted to watching porn and having negative attitudes towards women (University of Bristol and University of Central Lancashire, 2015).

## What should I do if I suspect either that a child may be being abused, or that a child may be abusing others?

If a member of staff thinks for whatever reason that a child may be at risk of abuse from another child or young person, or that a child may be abusing others, the member of staff should report their concern to the DSL without delay in accordance with this policy. If a child is in immediate danger, or at risk of harm, a referral to Children's Social Care and/or the police should be made immediately.

## How will the DSL respond to concerns of peer on peer abuse?

The DSL will discuss the behaviour with the member of staff and will, where necessary, take any immediate steps to ensure the safety of the victim(s) or any other child. Where the DSL considers or suspects that the behaviour might constitute abuse, Children’s Social Care will be contacted immediately and, in any event, within 24 hours of the DSL becoming aware of it. The DSL will discuss the incident with Children’s Social Care and agree on a course of action, which may include (a) taking any steps to ensure the safety and wellbeing of any children affected; (b) further investigation; (c) referral to other agencies such as the police (where a crime may have been committed), CAMHS, a specialist harmful sexual behaviour team and/or youth offending services.

Any response should be decided in conjunction with Children’s Social Care and other relevant agencies and should:

* investigate the incident and the wider context and assess and mitigate the risk posed by the perpetrator(s) to the victim(s) and to other children;
* consider that the abuse may indicate wider safeguarding concerns for any of the children involved;
* treat all children (whether perpetrator or victim) as being at risk - while the perpetrator may pose a significant risk of harm to other children, s/he may also have considerable unmet needs and be at risk of harm themselves;
* take into account the complexity of peer on peer abuse and of children’s experiences and consider the interplay between power, choice and consent. While children may appear to be making choices, if those choices are limited, they are not consenting;
* take appropriate action in respect of the perpetrator – any action should address the abuse, the causes of it, attitudes underlying it and the support that may be needed if the perpetrator is at risk. Factors to consider include: the risk the perpetrator(s) poses and will continue to pose to other children, their own unmet needs, the severity of the abuse and the causes of it. Disciplinary action may be appropriate, including (a) to ensure that the perpetrator takes responsibility for and realises the seriousness of his or her behaviour; (b) to demonstrate to the perpetrator and others that abuse can never be tolerated; and (c) to ensure the safety and wellbeing of the victim and other children in the school. Permanent exclusion will only be considered as a last resort and only where necessary to ensure the safety and wellbeing of the victim(s) and other children in the school;
* provide on-going support to victim(s) including by (a) ensuring their immediate safety; (b) responding promptly and appropriately to the abuse; (c) assessing and addressing any unmet needs; (d) following the procedures set out in this Safeguarding Policy (including where the child is in need of early help or statutory intervention); (e) monitoring the child’s wellbeing closely and ensuring that s/he receives on-going support from all relevant staff members within the school; (f) engaging with the child’s parents and any external agencies to ensure that the child’s needs are met in the long-term; and
* consider the lessons that can be learnt from the abuse and put in place measures to reduce the risk of such abuse recurring. This may include, for example: gender and equalities work, work around school safety, security and supervision, awareness raising for staff, students and parents about a particular form of abuse, training for staff on handling certain types of incidents or abuse.

## How does the school raise awareness of, and reduce the risk, of peer on peer abuse?

Staff are trained on the nature, prevalence and effect of peer on peer abuse, and how to prevent, identify and respond to it. The school actively seeks to prevent all forms of peer on peer abuse by educating students and staff, challenging the attitudes that underlie such abuse, encouraging a culture of tolerance and respect amongst all members of the school community, and responding to all cases of peer on peer abuse and any cases of bullying (no matter how trivial) promptly and appropriately.

Children are educated about the nature and prevalence of peer on peer abuse via RE and RSE; they are told what to do if they witness or are victims of such abuse, the effect that it can have on the victims and the possible reasons for it, including vulnerability of the perpetrator. They are regularly informed about the school's approach to such issues, including its zero tolerance policy towards all forms of bullying and peer on peer abuse.

# Sexual Violence and Sexual Harassment between Children

Peer on peer abuse can include two specific forms, known as Sexual Violence and Sexual Harassment. Any response to these should fall within, and be consistent with, the school’s wider approach to peer-on-peer abuse (see above).

*Sexual Violence* includes sexual offences which fall under the Sexual Offences Act 2003.

*Sexual Harassment* refers to ‘unwanted conduct of a sexual nature’. This can occur *online* (including, but not limited to non-consensual sharing of images, making sexual comments on social media) and *offline* (including but not limited to making sexual comments, sexual taunting or ‘jokes’, and physical contact, for example, brushing against someone deliberately or interefering with their clothes).

Sexual Violence and Sexual Harassment can:

* occur between any two children, or a group of children against one individual or group;
* be perpetrated by a child of any age against a child of any age;
* be perpetrated by a child of any sexual orientation against a child of any sexual orientation;
* include behaviours that exist on an often progressive continuum and may overlap; and/or
* be online and offline (physical or verbal).

Advice from the Department for Education on [Sexual Violence and Sexual Harassment Between Children in Schools and Colleges](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sexual-violence-and-sexual-harassment-between-children-in-schools-and-colleges) (2017) provides information about what sexual violence and sexual harassment is, how to minimise the risk of it occurring, and what to do when incidents occur, or are alleged to have occured. The DfE advice highlights best practice and cross-references other advice, statutory guidance and the legal framework. The school will apply the principles set out in it when considering their approach to sexual violence and sexual harassment between children.

*Key Points: The above guidance*

* stresses the importance of making it clear that sexual violence and sexual harassment are not acceptable, will never be tolerated, and are not an inevitable part of growing up
* highlights the risks of tolerating or dismissing any forms of sexual violence or sexual harassment, and encourages early intervention to avoid potential escalation;
* advises on how to embed training and education on these issues within a strong pastoral system, and a planned taught programme across the whole curriculum;
* encourages forums that enable children to talk about issues openly;
* includes a list of possible topics that any taught programme could cover - including consent, gender roles, stereotyping and equality, healthy relationships, and power imbalances in relationships;
* advises on how to manage a disclosure, either from the child who has suffered abuse or from other children;
* provides guidance on when to carry out a risk and needs assessment for children affected by sexual violence or sexual harassment;
* provides guidance on initial considerations which schools should take into account when faced with a concern or allegation of sexual violence or sexual harassment - including the age and developmental stages of the children, and any power imbalance between them; and
* provides guidance on difficult scenarios which schools might encounter, for example, how to handle an incident between two pupils which is alleged to have taken place away from school premises.

## Upskirting

Under the Voyeurism Act 2019, ‘Upskirting is a new criminal offence and typically refers to the taking of a photo under someone’s clothing without them knowing, with the intention of viewing their genitals or buttocks to obtain sexual gratification, or cause the victim humilation, distress or alarm’.

Children with Special Educational Needs (SEN) are more vulnerable, and there may be barriers in recognising abuse in this group of children. In addition, children who are perceived by their peers to be LGBT or identify themselves as LGBT may be more vulnerable.

# Signposting to further information

Annex A of KCSIE contains further guidance on a range of specific safeguarding issues. This section should be read by all staff that work directly with children.

Any person that has a concern about a child within the school must follow the procedures outlined within this document.

If staff have any concerns about a child’s welfare, they should act on them immediately. Where a child is suffering, or is likely to suffer from harm, it is important that a referral to Children’s Social Care (and if appropriate the police) is made immediately.

Annex A of KCSIE contains guidance on the following issues:

* Children and the court system
* Children missing from education
* Children with family members in prison
* Child sexual exploitation
* Child criminal exploitation: county lines
* Domestic abuse
* Homelessness
* So-called ‘honour-based’ violence
* Preventing radicalisation
* Peer on peer abuse
* Sexual violence and sexual harassment between children in schools and colleges
* Upskirting

# Low level concerns

The safety and wellbeing of children in our school is dependent on the vigilance of all our staff and their prompt communication to the DSL or Headteacher of any concerns, no matter how small, about any conduct by an adult which causes you to doubt that adult’s suitability to work with or have access to children. All references in this section to “adult” should be interpreted as meaning any adult (defined above) and visitor, unless otherwise stated. The school is conscious of its duty of care to pupils and will always act, including if alerted to the possibility of abuse arising from situations or persons outside the school setting.

The notification and prompt handling of all concerns about adults, including those raised by individuals about themselves, is fundamental to safeguarding children. It helps to identify and prevent abuse and to protect adults against misunderstandings or misinterpretations. It also encourages openness, trust and transparency and it clarifies expected behaviours. Those raising concerns or reporting allegations in good faith will always be supported, and adults in respect of whom concerns or allegations have been raised will not suffer any detriment unless the concern or allegation is found to be substantiated.

|  |
| --- |
| **We are a ‘telling’ organisation**  If you are concerned about the behaviour or actions of any adult…  speak to the DSL or Headteacher |

## Code of Conduct

All staff must behave responsibly and professionally in all dealings with children and specifically with pupils for whom they have a duty of care. All staff must follow the procedures set out in our ‘Staff Code of Conduct including Acceptable Use Policy’. Staff should always avoid behaviour which might be misinterpreted by others. As a result of their knowledge, position and/or the authority invested in their role, all adults working with children and young people are in positions of trust in relation to the young people in their care. A relationship between a member of staff and a pupil cannot be a relationship between equals. There is potential for exploitation and harm of vulnerable young people and all members of staff have a responsibility to ensure that an unequal balance of power is not used for personal advantage or gratification. Staff should note that it is an offence for a person aged 18 or over and in a position of trust to touch a child in a sexual way or have a sexual relationship with a child, even if the relationship is consensual. A position of trust could arise even if the member of staff does not teach the child.

Cognita does not permit the use of personal mobile phones and cameras by staff where children are present. The school has a specific Early Years Policy for The Use of Mobile Phones and Devices that recognises and manages the risks by a means appropriate to the setting.

## Our Low Level Concern Policy (including self-reporting)

The overarching aim of the school’s Low Level Concern Policy is to facilitate a culture in which the clear values and expected behaviours which are set out in our Code of Conduct are lived, constantly monitored, and reinforced by all staff. In particular, the intention of this policy is to:

* maintain a culture of openness, trust and transparency in which staff are confident and clear about expected behaviours of themselves and their colleagues, the delineation of boundaries and reporting lines;
* ensure staff feel empowered to raise any low level concern, whether about their own or a colleague’s behaviour, where that behaviour might be construed as falling short of the standards set out in our Code of Conduct; and
* provide for responsive, sensitive and proportionate handling of such concerns when they are raised – maintaining on the one hand confidence that concerns when raised will be handled promptly and effectively whilst, on the other hand, protecting staff from false allegations or misunderstandings.

## What is a low level concern, including those that are self-reports?

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Self-reporting |  | Low level concerns about an adult |
| From time to time an individual may find him/herself in a situation which might appear compromising to others or which could be misconstrued. Equally, an individual may for whatever reason have behaved in a manner which on reflection he/she considers falls below the standard set out in the Code of Conduct.  Self-reporting in these circumstances is encouraged as it demonstrates both awareness of the expected behavioural standards and self-awareness as to the individual’s own actions or how they could be perceived. As such, the school sees self-reporting of low level concerns as an important means of maintaining a culture where everyone aspires to the highest standards of conduct and behaviour. |  | From time to time an individual may notice behaviour or actions in others which leave then concerned. These are behaviour or actions which fall short of a formal allegation of abuse. These tend to be behaviours which indicate that our Code of Conduct has not been met. Any such concerns can be dealt with as a low level concern. |

A low level concern for this purpose is any concern, no matter how small and even if no more than a ‘nagging doubt’, that an adult may have acted in a manner inconsistent with the school’s Code of Conduct or simply – even if not linked to a particular act or omission – a sense of unease as to the adult’s behaviour particularly towards or around children.

A self-report also falls under our Low Level Concerns Policy and can be as described above. Where a staff member wishes to work outside out of their contract with Cognita, they should first seek agreement with their Headteacher and a written confirmation placed in their employee file.

## What should I do if I have one?

Where a low level concern (including self-reports) exists, it should be reported to the DSL or to the Headteacher as soon as reasonably possible and, in any event, within 24 hours of becoming aware of it (where the concern relates to a particular incident).

## How will my low level concern be handled (including self-report)?

The DSL will discuss all low level concerns s/he receives with the Headteacher as soon as possible and in any event within 24 hours of becoming aware of it. The Headteacher will, in the first instance, satisfy him/herself that it is a low level concern and should not be reclassified as an *allegation* and dealt with under the appropriate procedure (outlined later in this document). The circumstances in which a low level concern might be reclassified as an allegation are where:

a) the threshold is met for an allegation (see below);

b) there is a pattern of low level concerns which collectively amount to an allegation; or

c) there is other information which, when taken into account, leads to an allegation.

Where the Headteacher is in any doubt whatsoever, advice will be sought from the Designated Officer, if necessary on a no-names basis.

Having established that the concern is low level, the DSL or Headteacher as appropriate will discuss it with the individual who has raised it and will take any other steps to investigate it as necessary. Most low level concerns by their very nature are likely to be minor and will be dealt with by means of management guidance, training, etc. The person to which the low level concern relates should be informed of any concern raised about them once all risk has been identified and assessed.

## What records will be kept?

Where a low level concern has been communicated, or a self-report raised by an individual about themselves, a confidential record will be kept in a central file which logs all low level concerns and will be retained until the staff member reaches normal pension age or 10 years after if longer. This is necessary to enable any patterns to be identified. However, no record will be made of the concern on the individual's personnel file (and no mention made in job references) unless either:

a) the concern (or group of concerns) has been reclassified as an allegation as above; or

b) the concern (or group of concerns) is sufficiently serious to result in formal action under the school's grievance, capability or disciplinary procedure.

# 

# Allegations of abuse made against teachers and other staff

The purpose of this section of the policy is to outline how allegations against adults will be handled. Allegations will always be dealt with in accordance with statutory guidance provided in KCSIE.

## What is an allegation?

Allegations represent situations that might indicate a person would pose a risk of harm to children if they continue to work in regular or close contact with children in their present position, or in any capacity. This policy applies to all adults in the school if it is alleged that they have:

* behaved in a way that has harmed a child, or may have harmed a child;
* possibly committed a criminal offence against or related to a child; or
* behaved towards a child or children in a way that indicates he or she may pose a risk of harm to children.

An allegation may be triggered by one specific incident or by a pattern of behaviour by the adult, or low level concerns which when considered *collectively* amount to an allegation.

## What should I do if I have an allegation?

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Allegations about staff or volunteers should be reported to the Headteacher immediately.  The Headteacher will liaise with the Designated Officer of the Local Authority as set out below and inform the Cognita Director of Education.  The adult to whom the concern or allegation relates should not be informed. |  | If the allegation is about the Headteacher, it must be referred to the Cognita Director of Education (DE) immediately, without informing the Headteacher.  The DE will liaise with the Designated Officer of the Local Authority as set out below and inform the Cognita Group Director of Education. |

## Duties as an employer and an employee

This policy relates to members of staff and volunteers who are currently working in any school, regardless of whether the school is where the alleged abuse took place. Allegations against a teacher who is no longer teaching should be referred to the police. Historical allegations of abuse should also be referred to the police.

Cognita has a duty of care to all employees. Cognita will provide effective support for anyone facing an allegation and provide the employee with a named contact if they are suspended. It is essential that any allegation of abuse made against a teacher or other member of staff or volunteer is dealt with very quickly, in a fair and consistent way that provides effective protection for the child and, at the same time, supports the person who is the subject of the allegation.

## Dealing with an allegation

The procedures for dealing with allegations need to be applied with common sense and judgement. Many cases may well either not meet the criteria set out above, or may do so without warranting consideration of either a police investigation or enquiries by local authority Children’s Social Care services. In these cases, local arrangements will be followed to resolve cases without delay. Some rare allegations will be so serious they require immediate intervention by Children’s Social Care services and/or the police.

*Initial discussion*

**The Headteacher or Director of Education will not undertake any investigation before first speaking to the Designated Officer.** The Headteacher (or Director of Education where there is an allegation against the Headteacher) [‘case manager’] will inform the Designated Officer of all allegations that come to the school’s attention and appear to meet the criteria. The Designated Officer will consult with the police and Children’s Social Care as appropriate. After first notifying the Designated Officer, the Headteacher (or Director of Education) must notify the Group Director of Education, Head of HR and the Regional Safeguarding Advisor of the allegation and the action taken.

The purpose of an initial discussion is for the Designated Officer(s) and the case manager (school initially) to consider the nature, content and context of the allegation and agree a course of action. The Designated Officer(s) may ask the case manager to provide or obtain relevant additional information, such as previous history, whether the child or their family have made similar allegations previously and about the individual’s current contact with children. There may be situations when the case manager will want to involve the police immediately, for example if the person is deemed to be an immediate risk to children or there is evidence of a possible criminal offence. Where there is no such evidence, the case manager should discuss the allegations with the Designated Officer(s) in order to help determine whether police involvement is necessary.

The initial sharing of information and evaluation may lead to a decision that no further action is to be taken in regard to the individual facing the allegation or concern, in which case this decision and a justification for it should be recorded by both the case manager and the Designated Officer(s), and agreement reached on what information should be put in writing to the individual concerned and by whom. The case manager should then consider with the Designated Officer(s) what action should follow both in respect of the individual and those who made the initial allegation.

*Inter-agency Strategy Discussion*

If there is cause to suspect a child is suffering or is likely to suffer significant harm, a strategy discussion will be convened by the Designated Officer or the police in accordance with the statutory guidance Working Together to Safeguard Children. If the allegation is about physical contact, the strategy discussion or initial evaluation with the police will take into account that teachers and other school and college staff are entitled to use reasonable force to control or restrain children in certain circumstances, including dealing with disruptive behaviour.

Where a strategy discussion is needed, or police or Children’s Social Care services need to be involved, the case manager (school) will **not** inform the accused person until those agencies have been consulted, and have agreed what information can be disclosed to the accused. The case manager should only inform the accused person about the allegation after consulting the Designated Officer(s) and actions have been decided. It is extremely important that the case manager provides the accused with as much information as possible at that time.

Where it is clear that an investigation by the police or Children’s Social Care services is unnecessary, or the strategy discussion or initial evaluation decides that is the case, the Designated Officer(s) will discuss the next steps with the case manager. In those circumstances, the options open to the school depend on the nature and circumstances of the allegation and the evidence and information available. This will range from taking no further action to dismissal or a decision not to use the person’s services in future. Suspension should not be the default position: an individual should be suspended only if there is no reasonable alternative (see guidance on suspension, below).

*Internal investigations*

In some cases, further enquiries will be needed to enable a decision about how to proceed. If so, the Designated Officer(s) will discuss with the case manager how and by whom the investigation will be undertaken. In straightforward cases, an internal investigation will be agreed upon and should normally be undertaken by a senior member of school staff. Where necessary, due to lack of resource or the nature or complexity of the allegation, the allegation will require an independent investigator. An independent investigator will be appointed by the Head of HR on behalf of the Group Director of Education.

Where a safeguarding concern or allegation triggers another procedure, such as grievance or disciplinary, that procedure shall only be followed once the immediate safeguarding concern or allegation has been fully investigated.

## Suspension of an employee

Cognita will consider carefully whether the circumstances of a case warrant a person being suspended from contact with children at the school or whether alternative arrangements can be put in place until the allegation or concern is resolved. All options to avoid suspension will be considered prior to taking that step.

The possible risk of harm to children posed by an accused person should be evaluated and managed in respect of the child(ren) involved in the allegations. In some rare cases, this will require the case manager to consider suspending the accused until the case is resolved. Suspension should not be an automatic response when an allegation is reported: all options to avoid suspension should be considered prior to taking that step. If the case manager is concerned about the welfare of other children in the community or the teacher’s family, those concerns should be reported to the Designated Officer(s), Children’s Social Care or the police as required. But suspension is highly unlikely to be justified on the basis of such concerns alone.

Within Cognita, suspension requires the authorisation of the Group Director of Education (or Director of Education in their absence). Our group policy is to hold a conversation with the case manager, Head of HR and Group Director of Education to reach a rounded decision about whether suspension is the correct course of action.

Suspension will be considered only in a case where there is cause to suspect a child or other children at the school are at risk of harm or the case is so serious that it might be grounds for dismissal. However, a person should not be suspended automatically: the case manager will consider carefully whether the circumstances warrant suspension from contact with children at the school or until the allegation is resolved.

In cases where the school is made aware that the Secretary of State has made an interim prohibition order in respect of an individual who works at the school or sixth form college, immediate action will be taken to ensure the individual does not carry out work in contravention of the order, i.e. pending the findings of the TRA investigation, the individual must not carry out teaching work.

The case manager will also consider whether the result that would be achieved by immediate suspension could be obtained by alternative arrangements. In many cases an investigation can be resolved quickly and without the need for suspension. If the Designated Officer(s), police and Children’s Social Care services have no objections to the member of staff continuing to work during the investigation, the case manager will aim to be as inventive as possible to avoid suspension.

Based on assessment of risk, the following alternatives will be considered by the case manager before suspending a member of staff:

* redeployment within the school so that the individual does not have direct contact with the child or children concerned;
* providing an assistant to be present when the individual has contact with children;
* redeploying to alternative work in the school so the individual does not have unsupervised access to children;
* moving the child or children to classes where they will not come into contact with the member of staff, making it clear that this is not a punishment and parents have been consulted; or
* temporarily redeploying the member of staff to another role in a different location, for example to an alternative school.

These alternatives allow time for an informed decision regarding the suspension and possibly reduce the initial impact of the allegation. This will, however, depend upon the nature of the allegation. The case manager will consider the potential permanent professional reputational damage to employees that can result from suspension where an allegation is later found to be unsubstantiated or maliciously intended.

If immediate suspension is considered necessary, the rationale and justification for such a course of action should be agreed and recorded by both the case manager and the Designated Officer(s). This should also include what alternatives to suspension have been considered and why they were rejected.

Where it has been deemed appropriate to suspend the person, written confirmation will be dispatched within one working day, giving as much detail as appropriate for the reasons for the suspension. Cognita will make clear to the suspended employee where they can obtain support. The person will be informed at the point of their suspension who their named contact is within the organisation and provided with their contact details.

Children’s Social Care services or the police cannot require the case manager to suspend a member of staff or a volunteer, although the case manager will give appropriate weight to their advice. The power to suspend is vested in Cognita as proprietor of the school.

Where a strategy discussion or initial evaluation concludes that there should be enquiries by Children’s Social Care services and/or an investigation by the police, the Designated Officer(s) should canvass police and Children’s Social Care services for views about whether the accused member of staff needs to be suspended from contact with children in order to inform the school consideration of suspension. Police involvement does not make it mandatory to suspend a member of staff; this decision will be taken on a case-by-case basis having undertaken a risk assessment.

## Support for employees

Cognita has a duty of care to their employees. Cognita will act to manage and minimise the stress inherent in the allegations process. Support for the accused individual is vital to fulfilling this duty. Individuals will be informed of concerns or allegations as soon as possible and given an explanation of the likely course of action, unless there is an objection by the Children’s Social Care services or the police. The individual will be advised to contact their trade union representative, if they have one, or a colleague for support. They will also be given access to an employee support service, provided by Cognita.

The case manager will appoint a named representative to keep the person who is the subject of the allegation informed of the progress of the case and consider what other support is appropriate for the individual. Particular care needs to be taken when employees are suspended to ensure that they are kept informed of both the progress of their case and current work-related issues. Social contact with colleagues and friends should not be prevented unless there is evidence to suggest that such contact is likely to be prejudicial to the gathering and presentation of evidence.

Parents or carers of the child or children involved will be told about the allegation as soon as possible if they do not already know of it. However, where a strategy discussion is required, or the police or Children’s Social Care services need to be involved, the case manager will not do so until those agencies have been consulted and have agreed what information can be disclosed to the parents or carers. Parents or carers will also be kept informed of the progress of the case, and told the outcome where there is not a criminal prosecution, including the outcome of any disciplinary process. The deliberations of a disciplinary hearing, and the information taken into account in reaching a decision, cannot normally be disclosed, but the parents or carers of the child will be told the outcome in confidence.

Parents and carers will also be made aware of the requirement to maintain confidentiality about any allegations made against teachers whilst investigations are ongoing, as set out in section 141F of the Education Act 2002. If parents or carers wish to apply to the court to have reporting restrictions removed, they will be told to seek legal advice.

In cases where a child may have suffered significant harm, or there may be a criminal prosecution, Children’s Social Care services, or the police as appropriate, will consider what support the child or children involved may need.

## Timescales

It is in everyone’s interest to resolve cases as quickly as possible and ensure consistentency with a fair and thorough investigation. All allegations will be investigated as a priority to avoid any delay. The time taken to investigate and resolve individual cases depends on a variety of factors, including the nature, seriousness and complexity of the allegation.

For cases where it is clear immediately that the allegation is unsubstantiated or malicious, it is aimed that they will be resolved within one week. Any concerns about safeguarding will always be discussed with the Designated Officer.

## Confidentiality

When an allegation is made, the school will make every effort to maintain confidentiality and guard against unwanted publicity while an allegation is being investigated or considered. The Education Act 2002 introduced reporting restrictions preventing the publication of any material that may lead to the identification of a teacher in a school who has been accused by, or on behalf of, a pupil from the same school (where that identification would identify the teacher as the subject of the allegation). The reporting restrictions apply until the point that the accused person is charged with an offence, or until the Secretary of State or the General Teaching Council for Wales publishes information about an investigation or decision in a disciplinary case arising from the allegation. The reporting restrictions are disapplied if the individual to whom the restrictions apply effectively waives their right to anonymity by going public themselves or by giving their written consent for another to do so, or if a judge lifts restrictions in response to a request to do so. The provisions commenced on 1 October 2012.

The legislation imposing restrictions makes clear that “publication” of material that may lead to the identification of the teacher who is the subject of the allegation is prohibited. “Publication” includes “any speech, writing, relevant programme or other communication in whatever form, which is addressed to the public at large or any section of the public.” This means that a parent who, for example, published details of the allegation on a social networking site, would be in breach of the reporting restrictions (if what was published could lead to the identification of the teacher by members of the public).

In accordance with the Authorised Professional Practice published by the College of Policing in May 2017, the police will not normally provide any information to the press or media that might identify an individual who is under investigation, unless and until the person is charged with a criminal offence. (In exceptional cases where the police would like to depart from that rule, for example an appeal to trace a suspect, they must apply to a magistrates’ court to request that reporting restrictions be lifted).

The case manager will take advice from the Designated Officer(s), police and Children’s Social Care services to agree the following:

* who needs to know and, importantly, exactly what information can be shared;
* how to manage speculation, leaks and gossip;
* what, if any, information can be reasonably given to the wider community to reduce speculation; and
* how to manage press interest if, and when, it should arise.

## Oversight and monitoring

The Designated Officer(s) has overall responsibility for oversight of the procedures for dealing with allegations, for resolving any inter-agency issues, and for liaison with Safeguarding Partners on the subject. The Designated Officer(s) will provide advice and guidance to the case manager, in addition to liaising with the police and other agencies, and monitoring the progress of cases to ensure that they are dealt with as quickly as possible, consistent with a thorough and fair process. Reviews should be conducted at fortnightly or monthly intervals, depending on the complexity of the case.

Police forces should also identify officers who will be responsible for:

* liaising with the Designated Officer(s);
* taking part in the strategy discussion or initial evaluation;
* subsequently reviewing the progress of those cases in which there is a police investigation; and
* sharing information on completion of the investigation or any prosecution.

If the strategy discussion or initial assessment decides that a police investigation is required, the police should also set a target date for reviewing the progress of the investigation and consulting the Crown Prosecution Service (CPS) about whether to: charge the individual; continue to investigate; or close the investigation. Wherever possible, that review should take place no later than four weeks after the initial evaluation. Dates for subsequent reviews, ideally at fortnightly intervals, should be set at the meeting if the investigation continues.

## Information sharing

In a strategy discussion or the initial evaluation of the case, the agencies involved will share all relevant information they have about the person who is the subject of the allegation, and about the alleged victim.

Where the police are involved, wherever possible, the employer will ask the police to obtain consent from the individuals involved to share their statements and evidence for use in the employer disciplinary process. This will be done as their investigation proceeds and will enable the police to share relevant information without delay at the conclusion of their investigation or any court case.

Children’s Social Care services should adopt a similar procedure when making enquiries to determine whether the child or children named in the allegation are in need of protection or services, so that any information obtained in the course of those enquiries which is relevant to a disciplinary case can be passed to the employer without delay.

## Following a criminal investigation or a prosecution

The police should inform the employer and Designated Officer(s) immediately when a criminal investigation and any subsequent trial is complete, or if it is decided to close an investigation without charge, or not to continue to prosecute the case after the person has been charged. In those circumstances, the Designated Officer(s) should discuss with the case manager whether any further action, including disciplinary action, is appropriate and, if so, how to proceed. The information provided by the police and/or Children’s Social Care services should inform that decision. The options will depend on the circumstances of the case and the consideration will need to be given as to the result of the police investigation or the trial, as well as the different standard of proof required in disciplinary and criminal proceedings.

## Outcome of an allegation

The following definitions will be used when determining the outcome of allegation investigations:

* Substantiated: there is sufficient evidence to prove the allegation;
* Malicious: there is sufficient evidence to disprove the allegation and there has been a deliberate act to deceive;
* False: there is sufficient evidence to disprove the allegation;
* Unsubstantiated: there is insufficient evidence to either prove or disprove the allegation. The term, therefore, does not imply guilt or innocence;
* Unfounded: to reflect cases where there is no evidence or proper basis which supports the allegation being made.

## On conclusion of a case

There is a legal requirement for employers [Cognita] to make a referral to the DBS where they think that an individual has engaged in conduct that harmed (or is likely to harm) a child; or if a person otherwise poses a risk of harm to a child. If an allegation is substantiated and the person is dismissed or the employer ceases to use the person’s services, or the person resigns or otherwise ceases to provide his or her services, Cognita will refer the case to the DBS for consideration of whether inclusion on the barred lists is required. In the case of a member of teaching staff at a school, the matter will be referred to the TRA to consider prohibiting the individual from teaching in relation to their professional misconduct.

Where it is decided on the conclusion of a case that a person who has been suspended can return to work, the case manager will consider how best to facilitate that. Most people will benefit from some help and support to return to work after a stressful experience. Depending on the individual’s circumstances, a phased return and/or the provision of a mentor to provide assistance and support in the short term may be appropriate. The case manager will also consider how the person’s contact with the child or children who made the allegation can best be managed if they are still a pupil at the school.

## Malicious or unsubstantiated allegations

If an allegation is determined to be unsubstantiated or malicious, the Designated Officer(s) will refer the matter to the Children’s Social Care services to determine whether the child concerned is in need of services, or may have been abused by someone else. If an allegation is shown to be deliberately invented or malicious, the Headteacher and proprietor will consider whether any disciplinary action is appropriate against the pupil who made it; or whether the police should be asked to consider if action might be appropriate against the person responsible, even if he or she were not a pupil.

## Learning lessons

At the conclusion of a case in which an allegation is substantiated, the Designated Officer(s) will review the circumstances of the case with the case manager to determine whether there are any improvements to be made to the school or college’s procedures or practice to help prevent similar events in the future. This will include issues arising from the decision to suspend the member of staff, the duration of the suspension and whether or not suspension was justified. Lessons will also be learnt from the use of suspension when the individual is subsequently reinstated. The Designated Officer(s) and case manager will consider how future investigations of a similar nature could be carried out without suspending the individual.

## Resignations and ‘settlement agreements’

If the accused person resigns, or ceases to provide their services, this will not prevent an allegation being followed up in accordance with the statutory guidance KCSIE. A referral to the DBS must be made if the criteria are met (see criteria in KCSIE). Cognita will also consider whether a referral to the TRA is appropriate (see criteria in KCSIE).

If the accused person resigns or their services cease to be used and the criteria are met, it will not be appropriate to reach a settlement/compromise agreement. Any settlement/compromise agreement that would prevent the proprietor from making a DBS referral even though the criteria for referral are met, is likely to result in a criminal offence being committed. This is because the proprietor would not be complying with its legal duty to make the referral.

It is important that every effort is made to reach a conclusion in all cases of allegations bearing on the safety or welfare of children, including any in which the person concerned refuses to cooperate with the process. Wherever possible, the accused will be given a full opportunity to answer the allegation and make representations about it. However, the process of recording the allegation and any supporting evidence, and reaching a judgement about whether it can be substantiated on the basis of all the information available, will continue even if that cannot be done or the accused does not cooperate. It may be difficult to reach a conclusion in those circumstances, and it may not be possible to apply any disciplinary sanctions if a person’s period of notice expires before the process is complete, but it is important to reach and record a conclusion wherever possible.

‘Settlement agreements’ (sometimes referred to as compromise agreements), by which a person agrees to resign if the employer agrees not to pursue disciplinary action, and both parties agree a form of words to be used in any future reference, should not be used in cases of refusal to cooperate or resignation before the person’s notice period expires. Such an agreement will not prevent a thorough police investigation where that is appropriate.

## Record keeping

Details of allegations that are found to have been malicious will be removed from personnel records. However, for all other allegations, it is important that a clear and comprehensive summary of the allegation, details of how the allegation was followed up and resolved, and a note of any action taken and decisions reached, is kept on the confidential personnel file of the accused, and a copy provided to the person concerned.

The purpose of the record is to enable accurate information to be given in response to any future request for a reference, where appropriate. It will provide clarification in cases where future DBS checks reveal information from the police about an allegation that did not result in a criminal conviction and it will help to prevent unnecessary re-investigation if, as sometimes happens, an allegation re-surfaces after a period of time. The record will be retained at least until the accused has reached normal pension age or for a period of 10 years from the date of the allegation, if that is longer. The Information Commissioner has published guidance on employment records in its Employment Practices Code and supplementary guidance, which provides some practical advice on record retention.

## References

Cases in which an allegation was proven to be false, unsubstantiated or malicious will not be included in employer references. A history of repeated concerns or allegations which have all been found to be false, unsubstantiated or malicious will also not be included in any reference. See KCSIE for further information on references.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Ownership and consultation** | |
| Document sponsor (role) | Group Director of Education |
| Document author (name) | Simon Camby – Group Director of Education  Alison Barnett – Safeguarding Adviser |
| Expert advice | ISI Consultancy (Sara Wiggins, Lead Consultant) – 28.08.2018 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Document application and publication** | |
| England | Yes |
| Wales | No |
| Spain | No |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Version control** | |
| Implementation date | September 2019 |
| Review date | When government guidance is revised |

1. For the purposes of this policy, 'child', 'youth' and 'young person' refers to anyone under the age of 18; 'adult' refers to anyone aged 18 or over [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. This is in accordance with the new advice *Sexting in schools and colleges: responding to incidents and safeguarding young people*, which has been published by the UK Council for Child Internet Safety [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. All such incidents should be responded to with reference to the school's Online Safety Policy, and in line with the school's Safeguarding Policy [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. As above [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
5. As above [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
6. Section 67(1) of the Children Act 1989 amended by the children Act 2004) and the Children (Private Arrangements for Fostering) Regulations 2005 [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
7. Please see the school's Anti-Bullying Policy. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
8. <https://www.disrespectnobody.co.uk/relationship-abuse/what-is-relationship-abuse/> [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
9. This type of abuse relates to abuse between children aged 16 and 17 who are or have been intimate partners or family members. The abuse includes but is not limited to psychological, physical, sexual, financial and emotional. [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
10. This is a form of sexual abuse where children are sexually exploited for money, power or status. This abuse can be perpetrated by other children or by adults. It can involve violent, humiliating and degrading sexual assaults. In some cases, children are persuaded or forced into exchanging sexual activity for money, drugs, gifts, affection or status. Consent cannot be given, even where a child may believe they are voluntarily engaging in sexual activity with the person who is exploiting them. Child sexual exploitation does not always involve physical contact and can happen online. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
11. Serious youth violence is any of the most serious offences where the victim is aged 19 or below, including murder, manslaughter, rape, wounding with intent and causing grievous bodily harm. Youth violence also includes assault with injury offences. [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
12. This is any sexual behaviour by a child or young person which is outside of developmentally "normative" parameters. This can (but does not always) include abusive behaviour such as sexual assaults. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
13. This is violence that is directed against one gender as a result of their gender. [↑](#footnote-ref-14)